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CALENDAR FOR THE MEETING
of
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2021

REMOTELY*
7:30 P.M.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

CALL TO ORDER

CALL OF THE ROLL OF COUNCILLORS

OPENING PRAYER

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

ANNOUNCEMENT OF OPEN MEETING RECORDINGS

Any person may make a video or audio recording of an open session of a meeting, or may transmit the meeting through any medium, subject to reasonable
requirements of the chair as to the number, placement and operation of equipment used so as not to interfere with the conduct of the meeting. Any person
intending to make such recording shall notify the Chair forthwith. All documents and exhibits used or referenced at the meeting must be submitted in
duplicate to the City Clerk, as they become part of the Meeting Minutes.

READING OF MINUTES OF PRIOR MEETING(S)
Reading and Approval of the Minutes of the January 19, 2021 Regular Meeting.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR
COMMUNICATION

10389 — Submission of the State of the City Address for File.

ORDERS

10390 — An Order Appropriating $155,000.00 from Free Cash to Downtown
Infrastructure Project Phase Il Account (Finance Committee).

10391 — An Order Appropriating $200,000.00 from Free Cash to Complete Street
Expense Account (Finance Committee).

10392 — An Order Appropriating $145,500.00 from Free Cash to Mass Trail
Improvement Expense Account (Finance Committee).
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IX.  PETITIONS, APPLICATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, ETC.

10393 — A Communication from the Mayor Relative to the Appointment of Kevin
Mclnerney to the position of Contributory Retirement Board for term expiring
1/26/2024.

10394 — A Petition by National Grid and Verizon New England, Inc. to install one (1)
JO Pole on Manca Drive beginning at a point approximately 485 feet south of
the centerline of the intersection of West Broadway and Manca Drive and
continuing approximately 17 feet in an east direction. Installing one (1) JO
Pole in the public way of Manca Drive for commercial service of 440 West
Broadway (Public Hearing Required).

X. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES

XI.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND MATTERS FOR RECONSIDERATION
XIl.  NEW BUSINESS

XIll. CLOSING PRAYER

XIV. ADJOURNMENT

Items listed on the Council Calendar are those reasonably anticipated by the Council President to be discussed at the meeting. Not all items listed
may in fact be discussed and other items not listed may also be brought up for discussion to the extent permitted by law.

*Pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20, and
the Governor’s March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that may gather in one place, this meeting of
the Gardner City Council will be conducted via remote participation and broadcast live on Gardner Educational Television, Channel
8, and on the City’s YouTube Channel. The audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings will be
posted on the City’s website as soon as possible after the meeting.
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Clty of Gardner, Executive Departiment

Michael J. Nicholson, Mayor

January 14, 2021

Hon. Elizabeth J. Kazinskas, President
And City Council

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121

95 Pleasant St

Gardner, MA 01440

RE: Submission of the State of the City Address for File

Dear President Kazinskas and Councilors,

[ am pleased to submit to you all a transcript of the Report on the State of the City that I
delivered on Wednesday, January 13%,

Respectfully,

Michael J. Nicholson
Mayor, City of Gardner

City Hall, 95 Pleasant Street, Room 125, Gardner, Massachusetts 01440
Telephone: (978) 630-1490 » Facsimile (978) 630-3778 « Email: mayor@gardner-ma gov
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CITY OF GARDNER MASSACHUSETTS

REPORT ON THE STATE OF THE CITY

Given Wednesday, January 13, 2021 - 6:00 PM
Gardner City Hall, City Council Chambers

The Address was broadcasted live on Gardner Educational Television, WGAW 13404M Radio Station, the City of
Gardner Official YouTube Page, and the Gardner City Hall Official Facebook Page. The broadcast was also
recorded for later playback on Gardner Educational Television,

In accordance with COVID-19 Executive Order No. 60, issued by His Excellency Governor Charles D. Baker IV, in-
person attendance was limited to only those who were assisting in the broadcast or being recognized by the Mayor,
the total number of which falling within the limits issued by regulation.

Good Evening,

I want to welcome all who are joining us today, either in person or by television, radio,
social media, or other means. I want to thank you all for taking the time to learn about what
is going on here in your community.

My name is Michael Nicholson, and I have the honor and the privilege of serving as the
twentieth (20") Mayor of the City of Gardner.

City Council President Elizabeth Kazinskas and School Committee Vice Chair Jennifer
Pelavin, I wish to extend to you both my congratulations on your recent re-election to your
roles in leading our City’s two (2) elected bodies. The two (2) of you have been tremendous
partners in leading and governing our City, and I am proud to call you both my colleagues,
partners, teammates, and friends. Being able to collaborate so well with the two (2) of you,
as Mayor and the Chair of our School Committee, has led to a level of efficiency in
governing that many other communities can only wish to have.

President Kazinskas, I would like to especially thank you on behalf of all of the residents of
this City for serving as our Acting Mayor at the beginning of this Pandemic. Your
leadership and vision for our City proved vital to helping us during the period of transition
when the scheduled elections had to be postponed and we first began to experience the
effects of a Pandemic like the world has never seen before.

To our staff from the Building Department and Department of Public Works, thank you for
your assistance in helping us prepare for this event.

To my staff, Rachel Stephano and Colin Smith, thank you for your continued service to our
City. The work ethic and diligence that the two (2) of you bring to the office every day
continues to make my job as Mayor easier. You are both assets to this City and I am very
lucky to be working on the same team as you both.

To our Director of Technology, Robert O'Keefe, and our staff from Gardner Educational
Television - Tim Josti, Matthew DeCiero, and Andrew King --thank you for your
commitment to ensuring that the members of the public have access to the proceedings of
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MASSACHUSETTS

REPORT ON THE STATE OF THE CITY

CITY OF GARDNER

our Government, not only with the broadcasting of this address, but also all of our public
meetings throughout the course of the year.

To the members of our health care community - our Director of Public Health, Lauren
Saunders, her staff, the members of the Board of Health, our first responders,
representatives from Heywood Hospital and Community Health Connections, doctors,
nurses, contact tracers- thank you for the countless hours of service you provided to our
community over the past year and for the work you continue to do. You are all heroes for
guiding us through these uncertain times and have impacted the lives of more people than
you can imagine here in our small section of North Central Massachusetts - and we are
forever grateful.

To the essential workers of the City, thank you for standing strong in the face of the
dangers and challenges of the past year. Without your service, we would not be in as good a
condition as we are today. You have embodied the mantra of our recovery- “We’re all in
this together” - and have given us an example to follow as we move forward.

Lastly, to my family, thank you for your continued support and encouragement since I took
office exactly 6 months ago today. Throughout my tenure in office, you have been a strong
foundation for me and you have been my biggest supporters.

The State of the City Address has been a staple of our great City since 1923. As with most
things, this year looks a little different, with a small group of ten (10) here in person, and a
wider audience across WGAW Radio Station, Gardner Educational Television, YouTube,
and Facebook. This is also the first year that a Spanish translation of this address has been
uploaded to the City’s website.

While the methed for this address has changed, its importance still stands. This address,
though directed toward the members of the City Council, provides our citizenry with the
information of what we are doing here in City Hall on your behalf, to ensure that we
continue to work to build a city we can be proud to call our home.

Yes, 2020 was a difficult year, and the ongoing COVID-19 Pandemic still impacts all of us
in countless ways. As we start this review of the past year we should also remember those
who are no longer with us. Please join me in a brief moment of silence as we remember the
twenty-nine (29) Gardnerites who lost their battle with COVID-19.

In the ten months since this Pandemic began, approximately ten percent (10%) of our
residents have been diagnosed with COVID-19 and the number continues to grow. Some of
our local businesses lost between fifty-five (55) to two hundred ninety-five (295) days of
business due to the economic shutdowns that have been put in place to curb the spread of
the virus. Our students and teachers have had one hundred forty-two (142) days of school on
a remote platform rather than in the classroom between the last two school years. Many of
our churches have had to close or limit their sanctuaries and move their services online.
Holiday celebrations were limited in our homes. Parents of our student athletes have not
been able to watch their children’s games since spectators are no longer allowed. Travel

plans were canceled. Wearing a mask became a new norm, many of us have not been closer
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than six (6) feet to friends we have had for years, and there were four (4) instances in which
an entire shift of firefighters had to be quarantined due to exposure to the virus.

The COVID-19 Pandemic remains strong in our area. While we have already administered
almost three thousand (3,000) vaccines in the City, all of us in our community - both
residents and businesses- must continue to do all we can to follow the guidelines and
regulations that have been put in place to ensure that we get out from under this Pandemic
as soon as possible.

However, while this past year was difficult, we have managed to accomplish more than we
ever thought possible, and that is thanks to the dedicated work of so many in our
community.

I would like to especially thank our City department heads and employees, who during the
past year not only led the City through a global Pandemic, but also helped keep the City on
its feet in a year when four (4) different people held the Office of Mayor. Without the work
of these dedicated employees, I would not be able to stand here today to speak about how
the City has progressed as well as it has in the past year.

In order to support the City’s response to the Pandemic, we partnered with the
Commonwealth’s Department of Public Health to host a mobile testing clinic in which four
hundred twenty seven (427) patients were able to be tested for the Virus, in addition to the
daily testing performed by Heywood Hospital and Community Health Connections
(“CHC™).

We utilized the City’s $1.8 million Federal CARES Act allotment to ensure that our
response places as little a burden as possible on our taxpayers. This grant was able to cover
the cost of personal protective equipment (“PPE”), overtime costs to cover the shifis of
employees who had to quarantine, the hiring of a temporary contact tracing receptionist for
City Hall, small technology upgrades to allow for remote meeting services, supplies needed
to eventually host a mass vaccination event, and more.

We also utilized these funds to cover the cost of reopening Prospect Street School to allow
Community Health Connections to relocate their testing center when we heard that it was in
danger of closing.

In order to prevent the situations we saw during the first surge of the pandemic, where
medical staff were sewing shower curtains into medical gowns due to a shortage of PPE, we
used our CARES funding, we also donated $300,000.00 of PPE to Heywood Hospital and
Community Health Connections, to ensure they had the resources they need to give our
residents the best care possible.

If anything good has come from the Pandemic, it is that the City has increased its outreach
into the community. We are more accessible now than we have ever been before. The
creation of the City’s YouTube page has brought the business of government into the
comfort of our homes. This could not be more evident than in the COVID-19 Updates that

e
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CITY OF GARDNER MASSACHUSETTS

REPORT ON THE STATE OF THE CITY

Acting Mayor Kazinskas broadcasted during the start of the Pandemic, some of which
received over two thousand (2,000) views.

This led to the creation of the “Mayor’s Update” videos that help keep our residents
informed as to what is going on in the City. These videos, inspired by the old “Fireside
Chats,” are posted weekly on the City’s YouTube page and broadcasted on Gardner
Educational Television to let people know what happened in the past week and what to
expect in the near future. 1 am excited to see where this new resource will take us as we
work to increase the engagement of the public in the decisions that are being made here in
City Hall each day.

This increased outreach took place beyond the walls of City Hall. The Keep Gardner
Beautiful initiative, founded by our own Dianne LeBlanc, has made its own investments
into our City. In October, they held a community clean up day that removed almost fifty
thousand (50,000) nip bottles, fifty six thousand (56,000) bottles and cans, and countless
bags of trash off of our streets by people who took time out of their days just to be able to
give back to their City,

We also stepped up to help those who were in need and struggling with food insecurity as a
result of the Pandemic. When our students first transitioned to remote learning back in
March, we launched a new program in which students could visit our drive up locations and
receive a free breakfast, lunch, and dinner. In doing this we worked to ensure that no income
barriers - Pandemic related or not- caused any of our students to go hungry. This program
continued through the summer months and is still going strong today.

To compliment this, we also had the Farmers to Families Food Box Program. This
initiative, done in partnership with the Federal Government, has helped feed thousands in
our city with a weekly delivery of one thousand (1,000) — thirty (30) pound boxes of food
being given out for free to those in need. I’d like to recognize our school food services
coordinator, Katrina Bressani, for submitting the application to allow Gardner to be one of
the first communities to participate in this program.

As our students went back into our school buildings in October, and the program moved to
the Polish American Citizens Club (“PACC”), we once again saw how much we can
accomplish by working together, from the countless volunteers who helped with
distributions, to Andy Woodford of Woodford Electric volunteering his time as a forklift
operator, and more. This program highlighted that we all stand together as a community and
are there to help and support each other. In particular, I'd like to thank our State
Representative, Jonathan Zlotnik, for his tireless efforts in partnering with us to keep this
program going. Without his help and support, this program would not have continued into
its second phase.

We have also worked to make our financial standing the strongest it has been in decades.
This is thanks to the work the City has done over recent years to eliminate the structural
deficit that we faced at the onset of the Great Recession and the work done to build up our
stabilization fund to the highest it has been in our City’s history.

= _______ .
Page 4 of 21



10389

CITY OF GARDNER MASSACHUSETTS

REPORT ON THE STATE OF THE CITY

Even with the financial difficulties that many communities around the country are facing,
we are in an excellent spot. Our revenues are coming in higher than we had initially
projected at the beginning of the fiscal year, our budget is balanced and meets the needs of
the community, and we took in well over $6.5 million in grant funding to help alleviate the
burden placed on our tax payers.

Because of all of this, the outside auditors and bonding agencies who annually review the
City’s finances listed the City as “strong”- something that many municipalities will not be
hearing this year.

We also have a positive outlook for our financial future. In the past year, Gardner homes
have remained on the market just twenty- seven (27) days on average, and received one
hundred three percent (103%) of their asking price.

While we are still cautious of what impact the Pandemic may have on our finances, we are
optimistic in our outlook.

Thanks to the strength of our finances, we have been able to invest in ourselves to help
market our City to developers and new economic opportunities. By investing in ourselves,
we provide an example to others as to why it’s worth investing their time, energy, and
resources in our City,

Over the past four months, we paved more miles of roadways in the City than we have
since 1999. We concluded Phase One (1) of our Downtown Improvement Project and saw
new sidewalks, Victorian light posts, crosswalks, and signage installed to help breathe new
life into Downtown. We partnered with our business association, Gardner Square Two, to
install banners on our light posts to show who we are as a community. All of this will only
be enhanced this year with the new outdoor seating opportunities that we will be installing
throughout downtown in order to extend what our businesses can offer to our residents. By
working to improve our infrastructure and visual appeal, we not enly make our City better
for our residents, we make it more marketable to new business ventures by showing them
what we have to offer.

We are also doing our part to remove blighted and dangerous buildings from the City,
particularly with the demolition of the old factory on Rock Street. This old wooden structure
with no sprinkler system was located in a densely populated location and was a dangerous
fire hazard to many in the surrounding area. It is now a location where we are working to
install a new pocket park in order to replace danger with promise.

We did a lot to invest not only in our infrastructure, but also directly into our business
community. Back in August, we launched a micro-enterprise assistance grant program, to
provide funding to businesses who have been negatively impacted by the Pandemic. After
assessing the needs of the community, the award amounts for these grants doubled from
$5,000.00 per business to $10,000.00 to ensure that we are able to help our local businesses
as best we can as we navigate through this Pandemic together.

=e—————————————
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CITY OF GARDNER MASSACHUSETTS

REPORT ON THE STATE OF THE CITY

Following a review of our revenue trends and seeing that we were in a comfortable spot,
my office, along with the License Commission, waived the cost of all liquor license
applications in the City for the coming year. We also waived the downtown parking meters
fees for three times longer than normal before the Christmas season. These are examples of
the small things that the City can do to make a big impact on our businesses.

And while we had to say goodbye to some of our businesses during the past year, we also
welcomed a few downtown with Shutout Screen Printing, Straightaway Vinyl Records
music store, and two (2) beauty salons -Color Bar and Vibe studio, along with Manzel
Furniture and Rugs at the old Rome Furniture Building behind Price Chopper,

I would also like to thank the members of our business community who showed
tremendous integrity this past year by adhering to all of the safety guidelines and regulations
put in place by the Commonwealth and CDC. We understand that the restrictions that have
been placed on businesses are hard, but they are necessary in order for us to come out from
under this Pandemic.

While the Pandemic has dominated our discussions around public health in the past year, we
have continued to work to combat the opioid epidemic that is still facing our nation.

Working with the City Council, we were able to fund and create a Substance Abuse
Prevention Coordinator. This new city employee works with the Gardner Community
Action Team (“GCAT") and the different substance abuse prevention organizations in our
community to make sure that we are doing all we can to combat the opioid crisis that has
impacted too many in our community.

I would be remiss if | did not say a special thank you to our first responders for their
continued dedication and commendable service to our City in the face of the Pandemic,
always being there when people need them the most, no matter the risk.

1 am proud to say that just this morning, our first responders in our Fire, Police, Emergency
Medical Services, and Dispatchers received their first dose of the COVID-19 Vaccine. Our
first responders have also played an integral part in planning for our eventual mass
vaccination events that we expect to take place in April.

We replaced Engine-3 at the Gardner Fire Department with a new $500,000 pumper truck
with the capability of releasing one thousand five hundred (1,500) gallons of water per
minute. The City invested almost $100,000 into the cost of this truck and new tools to fully
equip the vehicle and ensure our firefighters have everything they need to respond to calls in
the safest manner.

Working with Congresswoman Lori Trahan’s office, we purchased new breathing apparatus
for all of our firefighters. This is the first time in over twenty (20} years that every
firefighter employed by the City has the same model breathing apparatus. This allows our
firefighters to handle emergency situations in the most efficient way possible.
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Project Desription

Instaliation of new pedestrian operated
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Clty of Gardner, Executive Department

Michael J. Nicholson, Mayor

January 21, 2021

Hon. Elizabeth J. Kazinskas, President
And City Councilors

Gardner City Hall, Rm 121

95 Pleasant Street

Gardner, MA 01440

RE: Mass Trail Grant Match

Dear Madam President and Councilors,

Attached please find an appropriation request for the City’s matching portion of the MassTrail
Grant that we have received from the Commonwealth.

The Grant from the Commonwealth is for $300,000, and this request is for the City’s portion on
top of that funding.

This project is for the design of the North Central Bike Trail Connector from the old Park Street
Substation site to Route 140 through the old National Grid right of way.

Respectfully Submitted,

74

Michael J .Nicholson
Mayor, City of Gardner

City Hall, 95 Pleasant Street, Room 125, Gardner, Massachusetts 01440
Telephone: (978) 630-1490 = Facsimile (978) 630-3778 » Email: mayor@gardner-ma.gov
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AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM FREE CASH TO MASS TRAIL
IMPROVEMENT EXPENSE ACCOUNT.

ORDERED:

That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of One Hundred Forty Five
Thousand Five Hundred Dollars and No Cents ($145,500.00) from Free Cash to Mass

Trail Improvement Expense Account.
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MassTrails Design Grant

The City of Gardner is applying for design funds for the Park Street / North Central Pathway
Connection. The Mass Trails Grant program provides a maximum of $300,000 award and
requires a 20% match. The Park Street North Central Pathway Connection will be a Shared-Use
Path accessible for all, connecting downtown Gardner to the North Central Pathway off of Route
140. This phase will link the existing Shared-Use Path which extends along the eastern side of
Crystal Lake and out to Rt. 140 at the North Central Pathway entrance. The trail will begin at
the old Park Street Substation site and run along the National Grid Right-of-Way, linking
downtown Gardner to the North Central Pathway trail head on Route 140,

The City has been approached by National Grid in an effort to establish this trail along their
right-of-way. In order to proceed with negotiations for a lease to utilize this right-of-way, the
City needs to have construction-grade plans for National Grid’s review and approval.

The City has obtained a Scope of Service from one of its on-call engineers, Tighe and Bond,
Inc., to complete the design at a cost of $445,000.00. Since the MassTrails Grant only awards up
to $300,000.00, the City contribution would be $145,000. This is above the 20% required match,
however, the grant guidelines state that applications with a higher match are given greater
consideration.
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10393
January 26, 2021

Commonwealth of Massachusetts
CERTIFICATE OF APPOINTMENT

1 appoint Kevin McInerney to the position of Mayor’s Appointee, Contributory Retirement Board, and
I certify

44 Crescent Road, Gardner, MA
that in my opinion he/she is a person specially fitted by education, training, or experience to perform the

duties of said office, and that I make the appointment solely in the interests of the City.
_/ Mayor
Michael J7}

licholson

Confirmed by City Council Not Required.

(Z&égiti L ‘/L' c1n— __ City Clerk

Titi Siriphan

Expires:_January 26, 2024

Worcester, ss.,

Then personally appeared the above named Kevin Mclnerney and made oath that he/she
would faithfully and impartially perform the duties of the office of _Maveor’s Appointee _ according

to law and the best of his/her abilities.

Before me,

City Clerk

Chapter 303 Acts of 1975
and
Chapter 409 Acts of 1983

Received
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Questionss contact - Robert Williams 774-437-9206 /7] )1, -
Pl i2: og
PETITION FOR JOINT OR IDENTICAL POLE LOCATIONS
FICE
North Andover, Massachusetts

To the City Council
Of Gardner, Massachusetts

Massachusctts Electric Company d/b/a National Grid and Verizon New England, Inc requests
permission to locate poles, wires, and fixtures, including the necessary sustaining and protecting
fixtures, along and across the following public way:

Manca Drive - National Grid to install 1 JO Pole on Manca Dr beginning at a point approximately
485 feet south of the centerline of the intersection of West Broadway and Manca Dr and
continuing approximately 17 feet in an east direction. Installing 1 JO Pole in the public way of
Manca Dr for commercial service of 440 West Broadway.

Location approximately as shown on plan attached

Wherefore it prays that after due notice and hearing as provided by law, it be granted a
location for and permission to erect and maintain poles and wires, together with such sustaining
and protecting fixtures as it may find necessary, said poles to be erected substantially in
accordance with the plan filed herewith marked — Manca Dr - Gardner - Massachusetts.

No. 29872108 January 13, 2021

Also for permission to lay and maintain underground laterals, cables, and wires in the
above or intersecling public ways for the purpose of making connections with such poles and
buildings as each of said petitioners may desire for distributing purposes.

Your petitioner agrees to reserve space for one cross-arm at a suitable point on each of said
poles for the fire, police, telephone, and telegraph signal wires belonging to the municipality and
used by it exclusively for municipal purposes.

Massachusetts Electric Company d/b/a National Grid
BY
Engineering Departe

VERIZON NEW ENGLAND, INC.
BY AHent ¢ Beasstta
Manager / Right of Way
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EXHIBIT A" NOT

TO SCALE

THE EXACT LOCATION OF
SAID FACILIMES TO BE
ESTABLISHED BY AND
UPON THE INSTALLATION
AND ERECTION OF THE
FACILITIES THEREOF.

<
e
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440 West

442 West Broadway

P2

416 West Broadway

U
o
&

P3-50
LEGEND Petition Date:12/28,/20
(D Proposed JO Pole Sketch Designer WLUIRG
O Existing JO Pole —— OH Wire 416 West Broodway Gordner, MA W/R: 29872108

nationalgrid
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